41

August 4, 2017 Letting

Notice to Bidders, Specifications and Proposal



Springfield, Illinois 62764

Contract No. 70B72 CHAMPAIGN-DOUGLAS Counties Section 2016ITS-1 Various Routes District 5 Construction Funds

| Prepared by | s |
|---------------------------------------|------------|
| Checked by | |
| (Printed by authority of the State of | i Illinois |



NOTICE TO BIDDERS

- 1. TIME AND PLACE OF OPENING BIDS. Electronic bids are to be submitted to the electronic bidding system (iCX-Integrated Contractors Exchange). All bids must be submitted to the iCX system prior to 10:00 a.m. August 4, 2017 prevailing time at which time the bids will be publicly opened from the iCX SecureVault.
- 2. DESCRIPTION OF WORK. The proposed improvement is identified and advertised for bids in the Invitation for Bids as:

Contract No. 70B72 CHAMPAIGN-DOUGLAS Counties Section 2016ITS-1 Various Routes District 5 Construction Funds

Surveillance cameras and fiber optic expansion on various routes at various locations in Mahomet, Rantoul and Tuscola.

- **3. INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS.** (a) This Notice, the invitation for bids, proposal and letter of award shall, together with all other documents in accordance with Article 101.09 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, become part of the contract. Bidders are cautioned to read and examine carefully all documents, to make all required inspections, and to inquire or seek explanation of the same prior to submission of a bid.
 - (b) State law, and, if the work is to be paid wholly or in part with Federal-aid funds, Federal law requires the bidder to make various certifications as a part of the proposal and contract. By execution and submission of the proposal, the bidder makes the certification contained therein. A false or fraudulent certification shall, in addition to all other remedies provided by law, be a breach of contract and may result in termination of the contract.
- 4. AWARD CRITERIA AND REJECTION OF BIDS. This contract will be awarded to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder considering conformity with the terms and conditions established by the Department in the rules, Invitation for Bids and contract documents. The issuance of plans and proposal forms for bidding based upon a prequalification rating shall not be the sole determinant of responsibility. The Department reserves the right to determine responsibility at the time of award, to reject any or all proposals, to readvertise the proposed improvement, and to waive technicalities.

By Order of the Illinois Department of Transportation Randall S. Blankenhorn,

Secretary

INDEX

FOR SUPPLEMENTAL SPECIFICATIONS AND RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS

Adopted January 1, 2017

This index contains a listing of SUPPLEMENTAL SPECIFICATIONS and frequently used RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS.

ERRATA Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction (Adopted 4-1-16) (Revised 1-1-17)

SUPPLEMENTAL SPECIFICATIONS

| Std. Sp | ec. Sec. | Page No. |
|---------|--|----------|
| 106 | Control of Materials | 1 |
| 403 | Bituminous Surface Treatment (Class A-1, A-2, A-3) | |
| 420 | Portland Cement Concrete Pavement | |
| 502 | Excavation for Structures | 5 |
| 503 | Concrete Structures | 7 |
| 504 | Precast Concrete Structures | 10 |
| 542 | Pipe Culverts | 11 |
| 586 | Sand Backfill for Vaulted Abutments | 12 |
| 670 | Engineer's Field Office and Laboratory | 14 |
| 704 | Temporary Concrete Barrier | 15 |
| 888 | Pedestrian Push-Button | 17 |
| 1003 | Fine Aggregates | 18 |
| 1004 | Coarse Aggregates | |
| 1006 | Metals | |
| 1020 | Portland Cement Concrete | 22 |
| 1103 | Portland Cement Concrete Equipment | 24 |

RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS

The following RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS indicated by an "X" are applicable to this contract and are included by reference:

| CHE | ск з | HEET # PAGE | NO. |
|-----|------|--|-----|
| 1 | | Additional State Requirements for Federal-Aid Construction Contracts | 26 |
| 2 | | Subletting of Contracts (Federal-Aid Contracts) | |
| 3 | Х | EEO | |
| 4 | Х | Specific EEO Responsibilities Non Federal-Aid Contracts | 40 |
| 5 | Х | Required Provisions - State Contracts | |
| 6 | | Asbestos Bearing Pad Removal | |
| 7 | | Asbestos Waterproofing Membrane and Asbestos HMA Surface Removal | |
| 8 | | Temporary Stream Crossings and In-Stream Work Pads | |
| 9 | | Construction Layout Stakes Except for Bridges | |
| 10 | | Construction Layout Stakes | |
| 11 | | Use of Geotextile Fabric for Railroad Crossing | |
| 12 | | Subsealing of Concrete Pavements | |
| 13 | | Hot-Mix Asphalt Surface Correction | 66 |
| 13 | | Polymet and Schulder Dopurforing | 68 |
| | | Pavement and Shoulder Resurfacing | |
| 15 | | Patching with Hot-Mix Asphalt Overlay Removal | |
| 16 | | Polymer Concrete | |
| 17 | | PVC Pipeliner | |
| 18 | | Bicycle Racks | |
| 19 | | Temporary Portable Bridge Traffic Signals | |
| 20 | Х | Work Zone Public Information Signs | 77 |
| 21 | | Nighttime Inspection of Roadway Lighting | |
| 22 | Х | English Substitution of Metric Bolts | |
| 23 | | Calcium Chloride Accelerator for Portland Cement Concrete | |
| 24 | | Quality Control of Concrete Mixtures at the Plant | |
| 25 | | Quality Control/Quality Assurance of Concrete Mixtures | |
| 26 | | Digital Terrain Modeling for Earthwork Calculations | |
| 27 | | Reserved | |
| 28 | | Preventive Maintenance – Bituminous Surface Treatment (A-1) | |
| 29 | | Preventive Maintenance – Cape Seal | 114 |
| 30 | | Preventive Maintenance – Micro-Surfacing | |
| 31 | | Preventive Maintenance – Slurry Seal | 140 |
| 32 | | Temporary Raised Pavement Markers | 149 |
| 33 | | Restoring Bridge Approach Pavements Using High-Density Foam | 150 |
| 34 | | Portland Cement Concrete Inlay or Overlay | |
| | | | |

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| INTENT OF PROJECT | 1 |
|---|----|
| DESCRIPTION OF WORK | 1 |
| TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION | 2 |
| MODIFY EXISTING CONTROLLER CABINET | 3 |
| CCTV CABINET | 4 |
| CCTV CAMERA | 5 |
| ETHERNET SWITCH | 6 |
| DRILL EXISTING HANDHOLE | 6 |
| FULL-ACTUATED CONTROLLER IN EXISTING CABINET | 7 |
| FIBER OPTIC CABLE IN CONDUIT, NO. 62.5/125, SINGLE-MODE 12 | 7 |
| TERMINATION OF FIBER OPTIC CABLES WITH FUSION SPLICED ST CONNECTORS | 12 |
| STAR MODEM | 13 |
| SINGLE PORT DEVICE SERVER | 13 |
| TRANSFORMER, GENERAL PURPOSE | 14 |
| CAMERA POLE, 45 FT | 14 |
| LOCATION OF UNDERGROUND STATE MAINTAINED FACILITIES | 14 |
| SALVAGE EXISTING TRAFFIC SIGNAL CONTROLLERS | 14 |
| REMOVE EXISTING TRAFFIC CONTROLLER AND CABINET | 15 |
| FIBER OPTIC INTERCONNECT CABINET | 15 |
| STATUS OF UTILITIES | 16 |
| AUTOMATED FLAGGER ASSISTANCE DEVICES (BDE) | 19 |
| COMPENSABLE DELAY COSTS (BDE) | 20 |
| DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION (BDE) | 25 |
| PORTABLE CHANGEABLE MESSAGE SIGNS (BDE) | 36 |
| PROGRESS PAYMENTS (BDE) | 37 |
| SPEED DISPLAY TRAILER (BDE) | 37 |
| WEEKLY DBE TRUCKING REPORTS (BDE) | 39 |
| WORKING DAYS (BDE) | 39 |
| CONTROLLER SOFTWARE REQUIREMENTS | 39 |
| CONCRETE MIX DESIGN – DEPARTMENT PROVIDED (BDE) | 40 |
| PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE SIDEWALK (BDE) | 40 |

STATE OF ILLINOIS

SPECIAL PROVISIONS

The following Special Provisions supplement the "Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, Adopted January 1, 2016, the latest edition of the "Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways", and the "Manual of Test Procedures for Materials" in effect on the date of invitation for bids, and the "Supplemental Specifications and Recurring Special Provisions" indicated on the Check Sheet included herein, which apply to and govern the construction of Various Routes, Section 2016 ITS-1, Champaign & Douglas Counties, Contract No. 70B72 and in case of conflict with any part, or parts, of said Specifications, the said Special Provisions shall take precedence and shall govern.

INTENT OF PROJECT

The intent of the project is to install conduit and fiber optic cable for the purpose of traffic coordination and remote traffic signal phasing and timing modification capabilities; to upgrade traffic signal controller equipment to be fiber optic compatible; to install closed circuit dome cameras at various locations throughout the Rantoul, Mahomet, and Tuscola areas for traffic progression surveillance and incident response. Appropriate measures shall be taken by the contractor to protect and preserve the surrounding environment. The various routes along with the intersecting side-streets shall remain open at all times, unless otherwise noted within the plans, with limited disruption to the flow of traffic.

DESCRIPTION OF WORK

This work consists of the installation of fiber optic in existing and proposed conduit and various fiber optic components such as distribution enclosures and ethernet switches in order to establish connections to an existing fiber optic network in the City of Rantoul and the Village of Mahomet in Champaign County, and the City of Tuscola in Douglas County.

This work also consists of the installation of closed circuit dome cameras and mounting assemblies on existing mast poles; the installation of conduit and fiber optic cable or ethernet cable to existing traffic signal cabinets

TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION

<u>General</u>

The Contractor shall arrange his work in such a manner so as to keep interruptions to traffic flow at a minimum.

Traffic control and protection shall conform to Article 107.09 and Section 701 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction and to the following standards, as required by the Engineer:

| Standards – | 701006 | 701011 | 701101 | 701106 | 701400 | 701406 |
|-------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| | 701456 | 701502 | 701601 | 701602 | 701701 | 701801 |
| | 701901 | | | | | |

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701400

This standard shall be used when a lane closure is required on a freeway/expressway.

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701406

This standard shall be used when activities encroach on the lane adjacent to the shoulder of a freeway/expressway.

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701456

This standard shall be used when construction allows for a partial exit ramp closure.

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701502

This standard shall be used when construction requires a lane closure. (Urban 2L2W w/bidirectional turn lane)

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701601

This standard shall be used when construction requires a lane closure. (Urban Multi-Lane 2W nontraversable median)

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701602

This standard shall be used when construction requires a lane closure. (Urban Multi-Lane 2W w/bidirectional turn lane)

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701701

This standard shall be used for construction within the limits of intersections in regard to lane closures and quadrant protections.

Conflicting traffic control indications from the flagger and the existing traffic signals shall be avoided. Therefore, the existing traffic signals shall be switched to red flash in all directions when a flagger is utilized with Standard 701701. The contractor may utilize a flagger and or spotter to channelize traffic away from the work zone in conjunction with Standard 701701. Flaggers and/or spotters utilized with this standard will not be compensated additionally but shall be considered as included in the contract unit cost LUMP SUM for TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION, STANDARD 701701

Traffic Control and Protection, Standard 701801

This standard shall be used when pedestrian traffic must be rerouted due to work being performed.

Any and all road closures and lane restrictions shall be removed and/or rescheduled if adverse weather such as rain, snow or fog is present.

Delays to the Contractor caused by complying with these requirements will be considered included in the various pay items for TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION, and no additional compensation will be allowed.

MODIFY EXISTING CONTROLLER CABINET

This work shall consist of the modification of the existing traffic signal cabinets at the locations shown in the plans. The work shall be in accordance with applicable portions of Sections 857, 864 and 895 of the Standard Specifications.

Under this pay item the contractor shall supply and install a new fiber optic distribution enclosure. The distribution enclosure shall be of adequate capacity to accommodate the number of fibers to be terminated in the cabinet as noted in the plans.

In all existing cabinets the enclosure shall be of the shelf mount type and with ST terminations. The distribution shall be of the Multilink brand or the preapproved equivalent.

This work shall be paid for at the contract unit cost EACH for MODIFY EXISTING CONTROLLER CABINET and shall include all labor and materials necessary for the complete installation and operation of the distribution enclosures and star couplers as described herein and no additional compensation will be allowed.

CCTV CABINET

The cabinet shall be in accordance with Article 1073.02(b) of the Standard Specifications.

The proposed cabinet is for camera interface and shall be mounted to existing or new poles as shown in the plans in a manner that is acceptable to the engineer.

The cabinet shall be an enclosure of weatherproof, stainless steel of adequate size per the required equipment at the respective location shown in the plans. One 15 amp breaker shall be provided for the incoming 120V power line.

Under this pay item the contractor shall supply and install a new fiber optic distribution enclosure. The distribution enclosure shall be of adequate capacity to accommodate the number of fibers to be terminated in the cabinet. The enclosure shall be with ST terminations. The distribution enclosure shall be the Multilink Model # FRM-2RU-4X-SO or the pre-approved equivalent.

The contractor shall install a general purpose transformer at the locations shown in the plans for reducing incoming power from 240V to 120V per the special provision for Transformer – General Purpose.

In general, the cabinet shall contain the following equipment: surge arrestor, terminal enclosure of adequate size and 2 duplex receptacles.

The proposed cabinet shall vent to provide air flow.

At locations designated in the plans, a 480V to 120V transformer will be required to be installed to reduce the incoming power supply to the camera. The transformer shall be paid for under the respective pay item.

This work shall be paid for at the contract unit price for at the contract unit cost EACH for CCTV CABINET and shall include the supply and installation of the fiber distribution enclosure. No additional compensation will be allowed.

CCTV CAMERA

This work shall consist of the installation of an integrated Closed-Circuit Television (CCTV) Dome Camera Assembly and CAT. 5 ethernet cable at the locations shown in the plans.

In order to maintain compatibility with existing network cameras, the camera provided in this contract shall be the AXIS Dome Network Camera, Model No. Q6052-E or the pre-approved equivalent.

Where it is shown in the plans that a camera shall be mounted to a combination mast-arm pole and assembly, it shall be mounted to the mast pole 6 inches below the luminaire truss arm. The contractor shall supply the necessary mounting hardware, per the approval of the engineer, for mounting the camera on mast arm poles and shall be considered as included in this pay item.

The contractor shall ensure that a clear viewing path is accessible away from the intersection in all 4 directions. The mast pole shall not inhibit the view along either street.

<u>Ethernet Cable</u> - The contractor shall supply and install an outdoor rated CAT 5 Ethernet Cable that is per the manufacturer's specifications. The ethernet cable shall be installed from the camera interface cabinet to the camera location. The ethernet cable will not be paid for separately but considered included in associated pay items.

This work shall be paid for per the contract unit price EACH for CLOSED CIRCUIT TELEVISION DOME CAMERA, IP BASED and shall include all connectors, brackets, Ethernet cable and required hardware to install the camera to it's intended function as shown in the plans. No additional compensation will be allowed.

ETHERNET SWITCH

This work shall include supplying, installing and powering ethernet switches at locations designated in the plans for the purpose of interfacing with fiber optic network(s). Programming or configuring the switch shall be done by others. The ethernet switches provided for this contract shall be of the managed type.

The Department will configure all ethernet switches. The contractor shall contact the Dist. 5 Bureau of Operations Traffic Signal Systems Engineer (Dave Burkybile 217-466-7383) at least two (2) weeks prior to the deployment of the switches.

The managed ethernet switches shall be Comtrol RocketLinx ES8509-XT or the pre-approved equivalent.

Managed ethernet switches shall be equipped with Comtrol SFP (small form-factor pluggable) Single-Mode 10KM 1000BASE-GLX (Extended Temperature) transceivers or the pre-approved equivalent.

All fiber optic jumpers necessary to connect SFP's to the fiber optic distribution enclosure shall be included in this pay item.

This work shall be paid for per the contract unit cost EACH for ETHERNET SWITCH and shall include the work as described herein. No additional compensation will be allowed.

DRILL EXISTING HANDHOLE

This work shall consist of drilling all the proper sized holes at a specified handhole to complete conduit installation. Each hole drilled will be considered as a unit.

This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for DRILL EXISTING HANDHOLE and no additional compensation will be allowed.

FULL-ACTUATED CONTROLLER IN EXISTING CABINET

This work shall be in accordance with section 857 of the standard specifications and shall consist of the removal of the existing traffic signal controller and the replacement of the existing controller with a new traffic signal controller at the locations shown in the plans.

The controller will be functioning in a fiber optic network that will communicate via ethernet switches with ethernet jumpers to the proposed controllers.

This work will be paid for at the contract unit cost EACH for FULL-ACTUATED CONTROLLER IN EXISTING CABINET shall include all material and labor to establish the controller to the intended function.

FIBER OPTIC CABLE IN CONDUIT, NO. 62.5/125, SINGLE-MODE 12

This work shall be in accordance with Sections 801, 864, 871, 873 and 1076 of the Standard Specifications except as modified herein.

Each cable shall be clearly labeled in each cabinet utilizing a durable computer generated label. The label shall contain information in regards to the location where the cable is going to or coming from.

All fibers shall be fusion spliced to a pre-manufactured pigtail and terminated at the distribution enclosure.

All terminated fibers shall be clearly labeled. Fibers not being used shall be labeled "spare".

Splicing of fibers will not be allowed between cabinets.

All ancillary components, required to complete the fiber optic cable plant, including but not limited to, moisture and water sealants, cable caps, fan-out kits, weather-proof splice kits, boots, cable trays, splice enclosures, etc., shall be supplied under this pay item and will not be paid for separately. These items shall be submitted to the Department for approval.

The fiber optic cable shall be clearly marked in each handhole and cabinet with a brightly colored (orange or yellow) weather resistant label securely attached to the cable.

The Contractor shall provide and install a 12 Ga., stranded, insulated tracer cable in conduits that contain fiber optic cable as noted in the plans and in accordance with Section 873 of the standard specifications. This work shall be done at the same time the fiber optic cable is pulled. The tracer cable will be paid for under the respective pay item.

<u>Materials</u>. The single-mode fiber optic cable shall incorporate a loose, buffer-tube design. The cable shall conform to the requirements of RUS 7 CFR1755.900 (PE-90) for a single sheathed, non-armored cable, and shall be new, unused and of current design and manufacture. The number of fibers in each cable shall be as specified on the plans.

The cable shall utilize either a water blocking gel or a dry block tape.

Experience Requirements.

Personnel involved in the installation, splicing and testing of the fiber optic cables shall meet the following requirements:

A minimum of three (3) years experience in the installation of fiber optic cables, including splicing, terminating and testing single mode fibers.

Install two systems where fiber optic cables are outdoors in conduit and where the systems have been in continuous satisfactory operation for at least two years. The Contractor shall submit as proof, photographs or other supporting documents, and the names, addresses and telephone numbers of the operating personnel who can be contacted regarding the installed fiber optic systems.

One fiber optic cable system (which may be one of the two in the preceding paragraph), which the Contractor can arrange for demonstration to the Department representatives and the Engineer.

Installers shall be familiar with the cable manufacturer's recommended procedures for installing the cable. This shall include knowledge of splicing procedures for and equipment being used on this project and knowledge of all hardware such as breakout (furcation) kits and splice closures. The Contractor shall submit documented procedures to the Engineer for approval and to be used by Construction inspectors.

Personnel involved in testing shall have been trained by the manufacturer of the fiber optic cable test equipment to be used, in fiber optic cable testing procedures. Proof of this training shall be submitted to the Engineer for approval. In addition, the Contractor shall submit documentation of the testing procedures for approval by the Engineer.

Installation in Conduit.

During cable pulling operations, the Contractor shall ensure that the minimum bending of the cable is maintained during the unreeling and pulling operations. Entry guide chutes shall be used to guide the cable into the handhole conduit ports. Lubricating compound shall be used to minimize friction. Corner rollers (wheels), if used, shall not have radii less than the minimum installation-bending radius of the cable. A series array of smaller wheels can be used for accomplishing the bend if the cable manufacturers specifically approve the array.

The pulling tension shall be continuously measured and shall not be allowed to exceed the maximum tension specified by the manufacturer of the cable. Fuse links and breaks can be used to ensure that the cable tensile strength is not exceeded. The pulling system shall have an audible alarm that sounds whenever a pre-selected tension level is reached. Tension levels shall be recorded continuously and shall be given to the Engineer upon request.

The cable shall be pulled into the conduit as a single component, absorbing the pulling force in all tension elements. The central strength member and Aramid yarn shall be attached directly to the pulling eye during cable pulling. "Basket grip" or "Chinese-finger type" attachments, which only attach to the cable's outer jacket, shall not be permitted. A breakaway swivel, rated at 95% of the cable manufacturer's approved maximum tensile loading, shall be used on all pulls. When simultaneously pulling fiber optic cable with other cables, separate grooved rollers shall be used for each cable.

Splicing of cable will not be allowed between cabinets.

Operation and Maintenance Documentation:

After the fiber optic cable plant has been installed, two (2) complete sets of Operation and Maintenance Documentation shall be provided. The documentation shall, as a minimum, include the following:

- Complete and accurate as-built diagrams showing the entire fiber optic cable plant including locations of all splices.
- The Contractor shall locate the fiber optic cable in conduit every 100 feet using a GIS locating device that is accurate to the nearest foot. The Contractor shall provide a GIS based map of the route (including all communication vaults, junction boxes and splice points) and a complete listing of all map coordinates in an electronic format. The format shall be compatible for viewing and importing into Arc GIS and Google Earth (kml or kmz). Each communication vault and fiber optic cable splice shall be numbered and clearly labeled when displayed in both software programs.
- Final copies of all approved test procedures.
- Complete performance data of the cable plant showing the losses at each terminal connector.
- Complete parts list including names of vendors.

Testing Requirements:

Testing shall be in accordance with Article 801.13

The Contractor shall submit detailed test procedures for approval by the Engineer. All continuous fiber runs shall be tested bi-directionally at both 1310 nm and 1550 nm with a power meter and optical source. For testing, intermediate breakout fibers may be concatenated and tested end-to-end. Any discrepancies between the measured results and these specifications will be resolved to the satisfaction of the Engineer.

The Contractor shall provide the date, time and location of any tests required by this specification to the Engineer at least 5 days before performing the test. Upon completion of the cable installation, splicing, and termination, the Contractor shall test all fibers in each link for continuity and attenuation. The test procedure shall be as follows:

A Certified Technician utilizing an Optical Source/Power Meter shall conduct the testing. The Technician is directed to conduct the test using the standard operating procedures defined by the manufacturer of the test equipment. All fibers installed shall be tested in both directions.

At the completion of the test, the Contractor shall provide two copies of documentation of the test results to the Engineer. The test documentation shall be bound and shall include the following:

Cable & Fiber Identification:

Cable ID Cable Location - beginning and end point Fiber ID, including tube and fiber color Operator Name Date & Time Setup Parameters Wavelength Pulse width (OTDR) Refractory index (OTDR) Range (OTDR) Scale (OTDR) Setup Option chosen to pass OTDR "dead zone"

Test Results:

Optical Source/Power Meter

Total Attenuation Attenuation (dB/km)

These results shall be provided in tabular form. The following shall be the criteria for the acceptance of the cable:

The test results shall show that the dB/km loss does not exceed +3% of the factory test or 1% of the cable's published production loss. However, no event shall exceed 0.10 dB. If any event is detected above 0.10 dB, the Contractor shall replace or repair the proposed fiber and/or fusion splice and connector including that event point.

The total dB loss of the cable, less events, shall not exceed the manufacturer's production specifications as follows: 0.5 dB/km at both 1310 and 1550 nm.

If the total loss exceeds these specifications, the Contractor shall replace or repair that cable run at the Contractor's expense, both labor and materials. Elevated attenuation due to exceeding the pulling tension during installation shall require the replacement of the cable run at the Contractor's expense, including labor and materials.

The Contractor shall label the destination of each trunk cable onto the cable in each handhole and termination panel.

Slack Storage of Fiber Optic Cables.

A part of this pay item, slack fiber shall be supplied as necessary to allow splicing the fiber optic cables in a controlled environment, such as a splicing van or tent. After splicing has been completed, the slack fiber shall be stored underground in handholes and in the traffic controller cabinets.

The amount of slack cable listed in Article 873.03 shall be revised as follows:

| Location | Length of Slack Cable (Ft.) |
|------------------------|-----------------------------|
| | |
| | |
| Double Handhole | 13.5 |
| Handhole | 6.5 |
| CCTV or Signal Cabinet | 6.0 |

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per foot for FIBER OPTIC CABLE 12 FIBERS, SINGLE MODE and shall be payment in full for all labor, equipment, and materials required to provide, install, terminate, splice, and test the fiber optic cable described above, complete.

TERMINATION OF FIBER OPTIC CABLES WITH FUSION SPLICED ST CONNECTORS

<u>Description</u>. The Contractor shall terminate a single mode fiber by fusion splicing a factoryformed ST connector (from a pre-formed fiber optic patch cable) onto a field fiber at the locations shown on the plans requiring fiber to be terminated.

<u>Materials</u>. The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring that the pre-formed ST connector fiber is compatible with the field fiber that it will be fusion splice to.

The splice shall be protected with a protection sleeve/enclosure that will secure both cables and prevent cable movement.

The fiber optic patch cords shall meet or exceed the following specifications:

- High-quality 125um fiber optics
- 900um tight buffer construction
- Aramid yarn individually protected
- Duplex construction
- Stress relief boots color coded (Tx/Rx)
- ST connectors with high-grade zirconia ferrule
- Insertion Loss < 0.2 dB @ 1310 / 1550 nm
- Return Loss < -58 dB @ 1310 / 1550 nm
- Compliant with ANSI/TIA/EIA 568-B.3
- TIA/EIA-604, FOCIS-2

The Contractor shall submit a shop drawing of all proposed components to the Engineer for approval prior to commencing construction.

Construction Requirements.

The Contractor shall prepare the cables and fibers in accordance with the cable manufacturers' installation practices. A copy of these practices shall be provided to the Engineer 21 days prior to splicing operations.

Using a fusion splicer, the Contractor shall optimize the alignment of the fibers and fuse them together. The Contractor shall recoat the fused fibers and install mechanical protection over them.

Upon completing all splicing operations for a cable span, the Contractor shall measure the mean bi-directional loss at each connector using an Optical Time Domain Reflectometer. This loss shall not exceed the loss of the fusion splice (0.1 dB) plus the loss of the connector (typically 0.75 dB).

As directed by the Engineer, the Contractor at no additional cost to the Department shall replace any cable splice and/or connector not satisfying the required objectives.

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will not be paid for separately, but shall be included in the bid price for the fiber optic cable pay items.

STAR MODEM

In addition to the requirements of Article 864.03(d) of the Standard Specification, the contractor shall install an active optical star coupler at the traffic signal controller cabinet to provide bidirectional distribution of the fiber optic signal at the following controller cabinet locations:

US 45(Century Blvd.) & US 136 (Champaign Ave.)

This item shall not be paid for separately but shall be considered as included in the contract costs for the various items to be installed in traffic signal controller cabinets.

SINGLE PORT DEVICE SERVER

The contractor shall supply and install a single port device server for remote monitoring capabilities in the traffic signal controller cabinet at the intersections of U.S. 45 & Chandler Ave. in Rantoul (Location 1).

The signal port device server shall be the Comtrol DeviceMaster TRS VDC 1-Port or the preapproved equivalent.

The contractor shall supply all necessary cables and connections to enable the device to the intended function.

The device shall be configured by the Department. Please contact the districts's Traffic Signal Systems Engineer (David Burkybile 217-466-7383) two (2) weeks prior to installation to coordinate the programming and installation.

The single port device servicer shall not be paid for separately. It shall be considered as included in the various pay items of proposed cabinet modifications and installations. No additional compensation will be allowed.

TRANSFORMER, GENERAL PURPOSE

This work shall consist of supplying and installing a transformer at the location designated in the plans. This work shall be in accordance with Section 827 of the Standard Specifications.

The transformer shall be mounted in the existing lighting cabinet as shown in the plans and located at the I-57 interchange. It shall be for the purpose of reducing 480v to 120V in order to supply power to the proposed closed circuit TV dome (pan/tilt/zoom) camera.

The contractor shall be responsible for determining the size of the transformer required in KVA.

This work shall be paid for at the contract unit cost EACH for TRANSFORMER, GENERAL PURPOSE and shall include mounting, wiring and implementation of power to the closed circuit camera. No additional compensation will be allowed.

CAMERA POLE, 45 FT.

The camera pole shall be galvanized steel.

Valmont Drawing Number IL 293794P1 (Revision B) is approved for use.

This item will be paid at the contract unit price EACH for CAMERA POLE,45 FT. which price shall include all equipment, labor and materials required to furnish and install the camera pole described above.

LOCATION OF UNDERGROUND STATE MAINTAINED FACILITIES

The Contractor shall be responsible for locating all existing IDOT underground electrical and/or fiber optic facilities prior to performing any work. at his/her own expense if required. The Contractor shall also be liable for any damage to facilities resulting from inaccurate locating. The Contractor may obtain, on request, plans of existing electrical facilities from the Department.

The Contractor shall also be responsible for locating and providing protection for facilities during all phases of construction. If at any time, the facilities are damaged, the Contractor shall immediately notify the Department and make all necessary arrangements for repair. This work shall be to the satisfaction of the Engineer. It shall be considered included in the various contract pay items and no additional compensation will be allowed.

SALVAGE EXISTING TRAFFIC SIGNAL CONTROLLERS

All existing Siemans (Eagle EPAC) traffic signal controllers that are to be removed within the scope of this project shall be salvaged and returned to IDOT only if the existing controllers are of model no. M40 or later. The contractor shall coordinate storage and delivery of the existing controllers with the Resident Engineer.

REMOVE EXISTING TRAFFIC CONTROLLER AND CABINET

This work shall be in accordance with the applicable requirements of Section 895 of the Standard Specifications and shall be in accordance with the locations shown in the plans as labeled.

The existing cabinets to be removed are existing Type 3 cabinets that will be replaced with new Type 4 cabinets. The existing cabinets shall not be salvaged. They shall become the property of the contractor.

The existing controllers to be removed shall be treated per the special provision for SALVAGE EXISTING TRAFFIC SIGNAL CONTROLLERS.

Removal, disposal or salvaging of equipment under this pay item shall be paid for under the contract unit price EACH for REMOVE EXISTING TRAFFIC CONTROLLER AND CABINET and no additional compensation will be allowed.

FIBER OPTIC INTERCONNECT CABINET

This work shall consist of furnishing and installing cabinet and peripheral equipment for a fiber optic termination/communication location at the Tuscola Storage unit in Tuscola, IL.

This work shall be in accordance with the applicable portions of Section 864 of the Standard Specifications.

Final location of each component within or around the cabinet shall be per the Resident Engineer.

The following components shall be included in the cabinet and considered peripheral equipment. In order to maintain compatibility with the District's existing ITS networks, the cabinet and peripheral equipment shall be per the following or the preapproved equivalent:

<u>Cabinet</u>: Great Lakes, model GL24WM, wall-mount, swingout 12 RMU, 3-part, plex door black

Modular Cassette Shelf: Systimax 360G2 1U sliding

Fan assembly: Great Lakes, model 7217WS

This item shall be paid for per the contract unit price EACH for FIBER OPTIC INTERCONNECT CABINET and shall include all items necessary to consider the installation complete, such as flexible conduit, trunk cable, jumpers, router, mounting hardware and any other item required to consider the installation complete. No additional compensation will be allowed.

STATUS OF UTILITIES

The following utilities are involved in this project. The utility companies have provided the estimated dates.

| Name & Address _of Utility | Type & Location | Estimated Date Relocation <u>Completed</u> |
|--|--|--|
| Mr. Zak Horn * Metro Communications Co., Inc. 8 S. Washington Street, Suite 200 Sullivan, IL 61951 (217) 728-2827 Mob: (217) 254-6302 | Mahomet, Rantoul, Tuscola Fiber optic with CMS fiber communication. | Not required |
| Mr. Dave Love * Frontier Communications of Illinois 112 S. Main St Sullivan, IL 61951 (217) 728-4503 Mob: (217) 821-6725 | Mahomet, Rantoul, Tuscola Fiber optic and copper communication. | Not required |
| Mr. Randy Coverstone * Ameren Illinois 1112 West Anthony Drive P.O. Box 17070 Urbana, IL 61803-7070 (217) 383-7257 | Mahomet electric and gas | Not required |
| Mr. Andrue Zulueta * Ameren Illinois Rte 9 East 1205 East Pells Street Paxton, IL 60957 (217) 379-5441 | Rantoul electric | Not required |
| Mr. Jim Ippolito * Ameren Illinois 510 S. Washington street Tuscola, IL 61953 (217) 253-1439 | Tuscola electric and gas | Not required |

| Mr. Del Lingafelter * MediaCom LLC 4290 Blue Stem Road Charleston, IL 61920 217/348-5533 press 1 then 3830 Mob: (309) 657-6108 | Tuscola communication | Not required |
|---|---|--------------|
| Mr. Dale Shaver * Mediacom LLC 611 S. 4th St. Chillicothe, IL 61523 (309) 274-1330 Mob: (309) 643-9825 | Rantoul and Mahomet communication | Not required |
| Mr. Bruce Koppan * Nicor Gas 1844 Ferry Road Naperville, IL 60563 (630) 388-3046 | Rantoul gas | Not required |
| Mr. Frank Walters * Illinois Department of Central Management Services A Century Network 120 West Jefferson Springfield, Illinois 62702 (217) 558-1121 | Mahomet, Rantoul, Tuscola CMS fiber in Metro conduits. | Not required |
| Mr. Denny Cruzan * City of Tuscola 214 N. Main Street Tuscola, IL 61953 (217) 253-2980 | Tuscola water and sanitary | Not required |
| Mr. Gregg Hazel * Village of Rantoul 200 W. Grove Ave. Rantoul, IL 61866 (217) 892-6526 | Rantoul water, sanitary, and electric | Not required |

Mahomet water and sanitary

Not required

Mr. Patrick Brown * Village of Mahomet 218 Lake of the Woods Drive Mahomet, IL 61853 (217) 586-4456 ext 116

NOTE: Utility companies were provided final plans for this project. Utility Coordination was not performed. Utility facilities are not shown on the plans. Some utility companies do not show up on this list. Call J.U.L.I.E before you dig.

The above represents the best information of the Department and is only included for the convenience of the bidder. The applicable provisions of Sections 102, 103, and Articles 105.07, 107.20, 107.37-.40, and 108.02 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction shall apply.

The estimated utility relocation dates should be part of the progress schedule submitted by the contractor. If any utility adjustments or relocations have not been completed by the above dates specified and when required by the contractor's operations after these dates, the contractor should notify the Engineer in writing. A request for an extension of time will be considered to the extent the Contractor's critical path schedule is affected.

Toll Free J.U.L.I.E. Telephone Number (800) 892-0123 or 811 * = J.U.L.I.E. Member

AUTOMATED FLAGGER ASSISTANCE DEVICES (BDE)

Effective: January 1, 2008

<u>Description</u>. This work shall consist of furnishing and operating automated flagger assistance devices (AFADs) as part of the work zone traffic control and protection for two-lane highways where two-way traffic is maintained over one lane of pavement. Use of these devices shall be at the option of the Contractor.

<u>Equipment</u>. AFADs shall be according to the FHWA memorandum, "MUTCD - Revised Interim Approval for the use of Automated Flagger Assistance Devices in Temporary Traffic Control Zones (IA-4R)", dated January 28, 2005. The devices shall be mounted on a trailer or a moveable cart and shall meet the requirements of NCHRP 350, Category 4.

The AFAD shall be the Stop/Slow type. This device uses remotely controlled "STOP" and "SLOW" signs to alternately control right-of-way.

Signs for the AFAD shall be according to Article 701.03 of the Standard Specifications and the MUTCD. The signs shall be 24×24 in. (600 x 600 mm) having an octagon shaped "STOP" sign on one side and a diamond shaped "SLOW" sign on the opposite side. The letters on the signs shall be 8 in. (200 mm) high. If the "STOP" sign has louvers, the full sign face shall be visible at a distance of 50 ft (15 m) and greater.

The signs shall be supplemented with one of the following types of lights.

- (a) Flashing Lights. When flashing lights are used, white or red flashing lights shall be mounted within the "STOP" sign face and white or yellow flashing lights within the "SLOW" sign face.
- (b) Stop and Warning Beacons. When beacons are used, a stop beacon shall be mounted 24 in. (600 mm) or less above the "STOP" sign face and a warning beacon mounted 24 in. (600 mm) or less above, below, or to the side of the "SLOW" sign face. As an option, a Type B warning light may be used in lieu of the warning beacon.

A "WAIT ON STOP" sign shall be placed on the right hand side of the roadway at a point where drivers are expected to stop. The sign shall be 24×30 in. (600 x 750 mm) with a black legend and border on a white background. The letters shall be at least 6 in. (150 mm) high.

This device may include a gate arm or mast arm that descends to a horizontal position when the "STOP" sign is displayed and rises to a vertical position when the "SLOW" sign is displayed. When included, the end of the arm shall reach at least to the center of the lane being controlled. The arm shall have alternating red and white retroreflective stripes, on both sides, sloping downward at 45 degrees toward the side on which traffic will pass. The stripes shall be 6 in. (150 mm) in width and at least 2 in. (50 mm) in height.

<u>Flagging Requirements</u>. Flaggers and flagging requirements shall be according to Article 701.13 of the Standard Specifications and the following.

AFADs shall be placed at each end of the traffic control, where a flagger is shown on the plans. The flaggers shall be able to view the face of the AFAD and approaching traffic during operation.

To stop traffic, the "STOP" sign shall be displayed, the corresponding lights/beacon shall flash, and when included, the gate arm shall descend to a horizontal position. To permit traffic to move, the "SLOW" sign shall be displayed, the corresponding lights/beacon shall flash, and when included, the gate arm shall rise to a vertical position.

If used at night, the AFAD location shall be illuminated according to Section 701 of the Standard Specifications.

When not in use, AFADs will be considered nonoperating equipment and shall be stored according to Article 701.11 of the Standard Specifications.

<u>Basis of Payment</u>. This work will not be paid for separately but shall be considered as included in the cost of the various traffic control items included in the contract.

COMPENSABLE DELAY COSTS (BDE)

Effective: June 2, 2017

Revise Article 107.40(b) of the Standard Specifications to read:

- "(b) Compensation. Compensation will not be allowed for delays, inconveniences, or damages sustained by the Contractor from conflicts with facilities not meeting the above definition; or if a conflict with a utility in an unanticipated location does not cause a shutdown of the work or a documentable reduction in the rate of progress exceeding the limits set herein. The provisions of Article 104.03 notwithstanding, compensation for delays caused by a utility in an unanticipated location will be paid according to the provisions of this Article governing minor and major delays or reduced rate of production which are defined as follows.
 - (1) Minor Delay. A minor delay occurs when the work in conflict with the utility in an unanticipated location is completely stopped for more than two hours, but not to exceed two weeks.
 - (2) Major Delay. A major delay occurs when the work in conflict with the utility in an unanticipated location is completely stopped for more than two weeks.
 - (3) Reduced Rate of Production Delay. A reduced rate of production delay occurs when the rate of production on the work in conflict with the utility in an unanticipated location decreases by more than 25 percent and lasts longer than seven calendar days."

Revise Article 107.40(c) of the Standard Specifications to read:

- "(c) Payment. Payment for Minor, Major, and Reduced Rate of Production Delays will be made as follows.
 - (1) Minor Delay. Labor idled which cannot be used on other work will be paid for according to Article 109.04(b)(1) and (2) for the time between start of the delay and the minimum remaining hours in the work shift required by the prevailing practice in the area.

Equipment idled which cannot be used on other work, and which is authorized to standby on the project site by the Engineer, will be paid for according to Article 109.04(b)(4).

(2) Major Delay. Labor will be the same as for a minor delay.

Equipment will be the same as for a minor delay, except Contractor-owned equipment will be limited to two weeks plus the cost of move-out to either the Contractor's yard or another job and the cost to re-mobilize, whichever is less. Rental equipment may be paid for longer than two weeks provided the Contractor presents adequate support to the Department (including lease agreement) to show retaining equipment on the job is the most economical course to follow and in the public interest.

(3) Reduced Rate of Production Delay. The Contractor will be compensated for the reduced productivity for labor and equipment time in excess of the 25 percent threshold for that portion of the delay in excess of seven calendar days. Determination of compensation will be in accordance with Article 104.02, except labor and material additives will not be permitted.

Payment for escalated material costs, escalated labor costs, extended project overhead, and extended traffic control will be determined according to Article 109.13."

Revise Article 108.04(b) of the Standard Specifications to read:

- "(b) No working day will be charged under the following conditions.
 - (1) When adverse weather prevents work on the controlling item.
 - (2) When job conditions due to recent weather prevent work on the controlling item.
 - (3) When conduct or lack of conduct by the Department or its consultants, representatives, officers, agents, or employees; delay by the Department in making the site available; or delay in furnishing any items required to be furnished to the Contractor by the Department prevents work on the controlling item.
 - (4) When delays caused by utility or railroad adjustments prevent work on the controlling item.

- (5) When strikes, lock-outs, extraordinary delays in transportation, or inability to procure critical materials prevent work on the controlling item, as long as these delays are not due to any fault of the Contractor.
- (6) When any condition over which the Contractor has no control prevents work on the controlling item."

Revise Article 109.09(f) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"(f) Basis of Payment. After resolution of a claim in favor of the Contractor, any adjustment in time required for the work will be made according to Section 108. Any adjustment in the costs to be paid will be made for direct labor, direct materials, direct equipment, direct jobsite overhead, direct offsite overhead, and other direct costs allowed by the resolution. Adjustments in costs will not be made for interest charges, loss of anticipated profit, undocumented loss of efficiency, home office overhead and unabsorbed overhead other than as allowed by Article 109.13, lost opportunity, preparation of claim expenses and other consequential indirect costs regardless of method of calculation.

The above Basis of Payment is an essential element of the contract and the claim cost recovery of the Contractor shall be so limited."

Add the following to Section 109 of the Standard Specifications.

"109.13 Payment for Contract Delay. Compensation for escalated material costs, escalated labor costs, extended project overhead, and extended traffic control will be allowed when such costs result from a delay meeting the criteria in the following table.

| Contract Type | Cause of Delay | Length of Delay |
|--------------------|---|---|
| Working Days | Article 108.04(b)(3) or Article 108.04(b)(4) | No working days have been charged for two consecutive weeks. |
| Completion Date | Article 108.08(b)(1) or Article 108.08(b)(7) | The Contractor has been granted a minimum two week extension of contract time, according to Article 108.08. |

Payment for each of the various costs will be according to the following.

(a) Escalated Material and/or Labor Costs. When the delay causes work, which would have otherwise been completed, to be done after material and/or labor costs have increased, such increases will be paid. Payment for escalated material costs will be limited to the increased costs substantiated by documentation furnished by the Contractor. Payment for escalated labor costs will be limited to those items in Article 109.04(b)(1) and (2), except the 35 percent and 10 percent additives will not be permitted.

- (b) Extended Project Overhead. For the duration of the delay, payment for extended project overhead will be paid as follows.
 - (1) Direct Jobsite and Offsite Overhead. Payment for documented direct jobsite overhead and documented direct offsite overhead, including onsite supervisory and administrative personnel, will be allowed according to the following table.

| Original Contract Amount | Supervisory and Administrative Personnel |
|---|--|
| Up to \$5,000,000 | One Project Superintendent |
| Over \$ 5,000,000 - up to \$25,000,000 | One Project Manager, One Project Superintendent or Engineer, and One Clerk |
| Over \$25,000,000 - up to \$50,000,000 | One Project Manager, One Project Superintendent, One Engineer, and One Clerk |
| Over \$50,000,000 | One Project Manager, Two Project Superintendents, One Engineer, and One Clerk |

(2) Home Office and Unabsorbed Overhead. Payment for home office and unabsorbed overhead will be calculated as 8 percent of the total delay cost.

(c) Extended Traffic Control. Traffic control required for an extended period of time due to the delay will be paid. For working day contracts the payment will be made according to Article 109.04. For completion date contracts, an adjustment will be determined as follows.

Extended Traffic Control occurs between April 1 and November 30:

ETCP Adjustment (\$) = TE x (%/100 x CUP / OCT)

Extended Traffic Control occurs between December 1 and March 31:

ETCP Adjustment (\$) = TE x 1.5 (%/100 x CUP / OCT)

Where:TE = Duration of approved time extension in calendar days.

% = Percent maintenance for the traffic control, % (see table below).

CUP = Contract unit price for the traffic control pay item in place during the delay.

OCT = Original contract time in calendar days.

| Original Contract Amount | Percent Maintenance |
|------------------------------|---------------------|
| Up to \$2,000,000 | 65% |
| \$2,000,000 to \$10,000,000 | 75% |
| \$10,000,000 to \$20,000,000 | 85% |
| Over \$20,000,000 | 90% |

When an ETCP adjustment is paid under this provision, an adjusted unit price as provided for in Article 701.20(a) for increase or decrease in the value of work by more than ten percent will not be paid.

Upon payment for a contract delay under this provision, the Contractor shall assign subrogation rights to the Department for the Department's efforts of recovery from any other party for monies paid by the Department as a result of any claim under this provision. The Contractor shall fully cooperate with the Department in its efforts to recover from another party any money paid to the Contractor for delay damages under this provision."

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION (BDE)

Effective: September 1, 2000

Revised: July 2, 2016

<u>FEDERAL OBLIGATION</u>. The Department of Transportation, as a recipient of federal financial assistance, is required to take all necessary and reasonable steps to ensure nondiscrimination in the award and administration of contracts. Consequently, the federal regulatory provisions of 49 CFR Part 26 apply to this contract concerning the utilization of disadvantaged business enterprises. For the purposes of this Special Provision, a disadvantaged business enterprise (DBE) means a business certified by the Department in accordance with the requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 and listed in the Illinois Unified Certification Program (IL UCP) DBE Directory.

<u>STATE OBLIGATION</u>. This Special Provision will also be used by the Department to satisfy the requirements of the Business Enterprise for Minorities, Females, and Persons with Disabilities Act, 30 ILCS 575. When this Special Provision is used to satisfy state law requirements on 100 percent state-funded contracts, the federal government has no involvement in such contracts (not a federal-aid contract) and no responsibility to oversee the implementation of this Special Provision by the Department on those contracts. DBE participation on 100 percent state-funded contracts will not be credited toward fulfilling the Department's annual overall DBE goal required by the US Department of Transportation to comply with the federal DBE program requirements.

<u>CONTRACTOR ASSURANCE</u>. The Contractor makes the following assurance and agrees to include the assurance in each subcontract that the Contractor signs with a subcontractor.

The Contractor, subrecipient, or subcontractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this contract. The Contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 in the award and administration of contracts funded in whole or in part with federal or state funds. Failure by the Contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy as the recipient deems appropriate, which may include, but is not limited to:

- (a) Withholding progress payments;
- (b) Assessing sanctions;
- (c) Liquidated damages; and/or
- (d) Disqualifying the Contractor from future bidding as non-responsible.

<u>OVERALL GOAL SET FOR THE DEPARTMENT</u>. As a requirement of compliance with 49 CFR Part 26, the Department has set an overall goal for DBE participation in its federally assisted contracts. That goal applies to all federal-aid funds the Department will expend in its federally assisted contracts for the subject reporting fiscal year. The Department is required to make a good faith effort to achieve the overall goal. The dollar amount paid to all approved DBE companies performing work called for in this contract is eligible to be credited toward fulfillment of the Department's overall goal.

<u>CONTRACT GOAL TO BE ACHIEVED BY THE CONTRACTOR</u>. This contract includes a specific DBE utilization goal established by the Department. The goal has been included because the Department has determined that the work of this contract has subcontracting opportunities that may be suitable for performance by DBE companies. The determination is based on an assessment of the type of work, the location of the work, and the availability of DBE companies to do a part of the work. The assessment indicates that, in the absence of unlawful discrimination, and in an arena of fair and open competition, DBE companies can be expected to perform **0.00**% of the work. This percentage is set as the DBE participation goal for this contract. Consequently, in addition to the other award criteria established for this contract, the Department will only award this contract to a bidder who makes a good faith effort to meet this goal of DBE participation in the performance of the work. A bidder makes a good faith effort for award consideration if either of the following is done in accordance with the procedures set for in this Special Provision:

- (a) The bidder documents that enough DBE participation has been obtained to meet the goal or,
- (b) The bidder documents that a good faith effort has been made to meet the goal, even though the effort did not succeed in obtaining enough DBE participation to meet the goal.

<u>DBE LOCATOR REFERENCES</u>. Bidders shall consult the IL UCP DBE Directory as a reference source for DBE-certified companies. In addition, the Department maintains a letting and item specific DBE locator information system whereby DBE companies can register their interest in providing quotes on particular bid items advertised for letting. Information concerning DBE companies willing to quote work for particular contracts may be obtained by contacting the Department's Bureau of Small Business Enterprises at telephone number (217) 785-4611, or by visiting the Department's website at:

http://www.idot.illinois.gov/doing-business/certifications/disadvantaged-business-enterprisecertification/il-ucp-directory/index.

<u>BIDDING PROCEDURES</u>. Compliance with this Special Provision is required prior to the award of the contract and the failure of the low bidder to comply will render the bid not responsive.

In order to assure the timely award of the contract, the low bidder shall submit:

- (a) The bidder shall submit a DBE Utilization Plan on completed Department forms SBE 2025 and 2026.
 - The final Utilization Plan must be submitted within five calendar days after the date of the letting in accordance with subsection (a)(2) of Bidding Procedures herein.
 - (2) To meet the five day requirement, the bidder may send the Utilization Plan electronically by scanning and sending to <u>DOT.DBE.UP@illinois.gov</u> or faxing to (217) 785-1524. The subject line must include the bid Item Number and the Letting date. The Utilization Plan should be sent as one .pdf file, rather than multiple files and emails for the same Item Number. It is the responsibility of the bidder to obtain confirmation of email or fax delivery.

Alternatively, the Utilization Plan may be sent by certified mail or delivery service within the five calendar day period. If a question arises concerning the mailing date of a Utilization Plan, the mailing date will be established by the U.S. Postal Service postmark on the certified mail receipt from the U.S. Postal Service or the receipt issued by a delivery service when the Utilization Plan is received by the Department. It is the responsibility of the bidder to ensure the postmark or receipt date is affixed within the five days if the bidder intends to rely upon mailing or delivery to satisfy the submission day requirement. The Utilization Plan is to be submitted to:

Illinois Department of Transportation Bureau of Small Business Enterprises Contract Compliance Section 2300 South Dirksen Parkway, Room 319 Springfield, Illinois 62764

The Department will not accept a Utilization Plan if it does not meet the five day submittal requirement and the bid will be declared not responsive. In the event the bid is declared not responsive due to a failure to submit a Utilization Plan or failure to comply with the bidding procedures set forth herein, the Department may elect to cause the forfeiture of the penal sum of the bidder's proposal guaranty, and may deny authorization to bid the project if re-advertised for bids. The Department reserves the right to invite any other bidder to submit a Utilization Plan at any time for award consideration.

- (b) The Utilization Plan shall indicate that the bidder either has obtained sufficient DBE participation commitments to meet the contract goal or has not obtained enough DBE participation commitments in spite of a good faith effort to meet the goal. The Utilization Plan shall further provide the name, telephone number, and telefax number of a responsible official of the bidder designated for purposes of notification of Utilization Plan approval or disapproval under the procedures of this Special Provision.
- (c) The Utilization Plan shall include a DBE Participation Commitment Statement, Department form SBE 2025, for each DBE proposed for the performance of work to achieve the contract goal. For bidding purposes, submission of the completed SBE 2025 forms, signed by the DBEs and scanned or faxed to the bidder will be acceptable as long as the original is available and provided upon request. All elements of information indicated on the said form shall be provided, including but not limited to the following:
 - (1) The names and addresses of DBE firms that will participate in the contract;
 - (2) A description, including pay item numbers, of the work each DBE will perform;
 - (3) The dollar amount of the participation of each DBE firm participating. The dollar amount of participation for identified work shall specifically state the quantity, unit price, and total subcontract price for the work to be completed by the DBE. If partial pay items are to be performed by the DBE, indicate the portion of each item, a unit price where appropriate and the subcontract price amount;

- (4) DBE Participation Commitment Statements, form SBE 2025, signed by the bidder and each participating DBE firm documenting the commitment to use the DBE subcontractors whose participation is submitted to meet the contract goal;
- (5) If the bidder is a joint venture comprised of DBE companies and non-DBE companies, the Utilization Plan must also include a clear identification of the portion of the work to be performed by the DBE partner(s); and,
- (6) If the contract goal is not met, evidence of good faith efforts; the documentation of good faith efforts must include copies of each DBE and non-DBE subcontractor quote submitted to the bidder when a non-DBE subcontractor is selected over a DBE for work on the contract.

<u>GOOD FAITH EFFORT PROCEDURES</u>. The contract will not be awarded until the Utilization Plan submitted by the apparent successful bidder is approved. All information submitted by the bidder must be complete, accurate and adequately document that enough DBE participation has been obtained or document that good faith efforts of the bidder, in the event enough DBE participation has not been obtained, before the Department will commit to the performance of the contract by the bidder. The Utilization Plan will be approved by the Department if the Utilization Plan documents sufficient commercially useful DBE work to meet the contract goal or the bidder submits sufficient documentation of a good faith effort to meet the contract goal pursuant to 49 CFR Part 26, Appendix A. The Utilization Plan will not be approved by the Department if the Utilization Plan does not document sufficient DBE participation to meet the contract goal unless the apparent successful bidder documented in the Utilization Plan that it made a good faith effort to meet the goal. This means that the bidder must show that all necessary and reasonable steps were taken to achieve the contract goal. Necessary and reasonable steps are those which, by their scope, intensity and appropriateness to the objective, could reasonably be expected to obtain sufficient DBE participation, even if they were not successful. The Department will consider the quality, quantity, and intensity of the kinds of efforts that the bidder has made. Mere pro forma efforts, in other words, efforts done as a matter of form, are not good faith efforts; rather, the bidder is expected to have taken genuine efforts that would be reasonably expected of a bidder actively and aggressively trying to obtain DBE participation sufficient to meet the contract goal.

- (a) The following is a list of types of action that the Department will consider as part of the evaluation of the bidder's good faith efforts to obtain participation. These listed factors are not intended to be a mandatory checklist and are not intended to be exhaustive. Other factors or efforts brought to the attention of the Department may be relevant in appropriate cases, and will be considered by the Department.
 - (1) Soliciting through all reasonable and available means (e.g. attendance at pre-bid meetings, advertising and/or written notices) the interest of all certified DBE companies that have the capability to perform the work of the contract. The bidder must solicit this interest within sufficient time to allow the DBE companies to respond to the solicitation. The bidder must determine with certainty if the DBE companies are interested by taking appropriate steps to follow up initial solicitations.

- (2) Selecting portions of the work to be performed by DBE companies in order to increase the likelihood that the DBE goals will be achieved. This includes, where appropriate, breaking out contract work items into economically feasible units to facilitate DBE participation, even when the prime Contractor might otherwise prefer to perform these work items with its own forces.
- (3) Providing interested DBE companies with adequate information about the plans, specifications, and requirements of the contract in a timely manner to assist them in responding to a solicitation.
- (4) a. Negotiating in good faith with interested DBE companies. It is the bidder's responsibility to make a portion of the work available to DBE subcontractors and suppliers and to select those portions of the work or material needs consistent with the available DBE subcontractors and suppliers, so as to facilitate DBE participation. Evidence of such negotiation includes the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of DBE companies that were considered; a description of the information provided regarding the plans and specifications for the work selected for subcontracting; and evidence as to why additional agreements could not be reached for DBE companies to perform the work.
 - b. A bidder using good business judgment would consider a number of factors in negotiating with subcontractors, including DBE subcontractors, and would take a firm's price and capabilities as well as contract goals into consideration. However, the fact that there may be some additional costs involved in finding and using DBE companies is not in itself sufficient reason for a bidder's failure to meet the contract DBE goal, as long as such costs are reasonable. Also the ability or desire of a bidder to perform the work of a contract with its own organization does not relieve the bidder of the responsibility to make good faith efforts. Bidders are not, however, required to accept higher quotes from DBE companies if the price difference is excessive or unreasonable. In accordance with subsection (c)(6) of the above Bidding Procedures, the documentation of good faith efforts must include copies of each DBE and non-DBE subcontractor quote submitted to the bidder when a non-DBE subcontractor was selected over a DBE for work on the contract.
- (5) Not rejecting DBE companies as being unqualified without sound reasons based on a thorough investigation of their capabilities. The bidder's standing within its industry, membership in specific groups, organizations, or associations and political or social affiliations (for example union vs. non-union employee status) are not legitimate causes for the rejection or non-solicitation of bids in the bidder's efforts to meet the project goal.
- (6) Making efforts to assist interested DBE companies in obtaining bonding, lines of credit, or insurance as required by the recipient or Contractor.
- (7) Making efforts to assist interested DBE companies in obtaining necessary equipment, supplies, materials, or related assistance or services.

- (8) Effectively using the services of available minority/women community organizations; minority/women contractors' groups; local, state, and federal minority/women business assistance offices; and other organizations as allowed on a case-by-case basis to provide assistance in the recruitment and placement of DBE companies.
- (b) If the Department determines that the apparent successful bidder has made a good faith effort to secure the work commitment of DBE companies to meet the contract goal, the Department will award the contract provided that it is otherwise eligible for award. If the Department determines that the bidder has failed to meet the requirements of this Special Provision or that a good faith effort has not been made, the Department will notify the responsible company official designated in the Utilization Plan that the bid is not responsive. The notification shall include a statement of reasons for the determination. If the Utilization Plan is not approved because it is deficient as a technical matter, unless waived by the Department, the bidder will be notified and will be allowed no more than a five calendar day period in order to cure the deficiency.
- (c) The bidder may request administrative reconsideration of a determination adverse to the bidder within the five working days after the receipt of the notification date of the determination by delivering the request to the Department of Transportation, Bureau of Small Business Enterprises, Contract Compliance Section, 2300 South Dirksen Parkway, Room 319, Springfield, Illinois 62764 (Telefax: (217) 785-1524). Deposit of the request in the United States mail on or before the fifth business day shall not be deemed delivery. The determination shall become final if a request is not made and delivered. A request may provide additional written documentation or argument concerning the issues raised in the determination statement of reasons, provided the documentation and arguments address efforts made prior to submitting the bid. The request will be forwarded to the Department's Reconsideration Officer. The Reconsideration Officer will extend an opportunity to the bidder to meet in person in order to consider all issues of documentation and whether the bidder made a good faith effort to meet the goal. After the review by the Reconsideration Officer, the bidder will be sent a written decision within ten working days after receipt of the request for consideration, explaining the basis for finding that the bidder did or did not meet the goal or make adequate good faith efforts to do so. A final decision by the Reconsideration Officer that a good faith effort was made shall approve the Utilization Plan submitted by the bidder and shall clear the contract for award. A final decision that a good faith effort was not made shall render the bid not responsive.

<u>CALCULATING DBE PARTICIPATION</u>. The Utilization Plan values represent work anticipated to be performed and paid for upon satisfactory completion. The Department is only able to count toward the achievement of the overall goal and the contract goal the value of payments made for the work actually performed by DBE companies. In addition, a DBE must perform a commercially useful function on the contract to be counted. A commercially useful function is generally performed when the DBE is responsible for the work and is carrying out its responsibilities by actually performing, managing, and supervising the work involved. The Department and Contractor are governed by the provisions of 49 CFR Part 26.55(c) on questions of commercially useful functions as it affects the work. Specific counting guidelines are provided in 49 CFR Part 26.55, the provisions of which govern over the summary contained herein.

- (a) DBE as the Contractor: 100 percent goal credit for that portion of the work performed by the DBE's own forces, including the cost of materials and supplies. Work that a DBE subcontracts to a non-DBE does not count toward the DBE goals.
- (b) DBE as a joint venture Contractor: 100 percent goal credit for that portion of the total dollar value of the contract equal to the distinct, clearly defined portion of the work performed by the DBE's own forces.
- (c) DBE as a subcontractor: 100 percent goal credit for the work of the subcontract performed by the DBE's own forces, including the cost of materials and supplies, excluding the purchase of materials and supplies or the lease of equipment by the DBE subcontractor from the prime Contractor or its affiliates. Work that a DBE subcontractor in turn subcontracts to a non-DBE does not count toward the DBE goal.
- (d) DBE as a trucker: 100 percent goal credit for trucking participation provided the DBE is responsible for the management and supervision of the entire trucking operation for which it is responsible. At least one truck owned, operated, licensed, and insured by the DBE must be used on the contract. Credit will be given for the following:
 - (1) The DBE may lease trucks from another DBE firm, including an owner-operator who is certified as a DBE. The DBE who leases trucks from another DBE receives credit for the total value of the transportation services the lessee DBE provides on the contract.
 - (2) The DBE may also lease trucks from a non-DBE firm, including from an owneroperator. The DBE who leases trucks from a non-DBE is entitled to credit only for the fee or commission is receives as a result of the lease arrangement.

- (e) DBE as a material supplier:
 - (1) 60 percent goal credit for the cost of the materials or supplies purchased from a DBE regular dealer.
 - (2) 100 percent goal credit for the cost of materials of supplies obtained from a DBE manufacturer.
 - (3) 100 percent credit for the value of reasonable fees and commissions for the procurement of materials and supplies if not a DBE regular dealer or DBE manufacturer.

<u>CONTRACT COMPLIANCE</u>. Compliance with this Special Provision is an essential part of the contract. The Department is prohibited by federal regulations from crediting the participation of a DBE included in the Utilization Plan toward either the contract goal or the Department's overall goal until the amount to be applied toward the goals has been paid to the DBE. The following administrative procedures and remedies govern the compliance by the Contractor with the contractual obligations established by the Utilization Plan. After approval of the Utilization Plan and award of the contract, the Utilization Plan and individual DBE Participation Statements become part of the contract. If the Contract goal, and the Utilization Plan was approved and contract awarded based upon a determination of good faith, the total dollar value of DBE work calculated in the approved Utilization Plan as a percentage of the awarded contract value shall be come the amended contract goal. All work indicated for performance by an approved DBE shall be performed, managed, and supervised by the DBE executing the DBE Participation Commitment Statement.

- (a) <u>NO AMENDMENT</u>. No amendment to the Utilization Plan may be made without prior written approval from the Department's Bureau of Small Business Enterprises. All requests for amendment to the Utilization Plan shall be submitted to the Department of Transportation, Bureau of Small Business Enterprises, Contract Compliance Section, 2300 South Dirksen Parkway, Room 319, Springfield, Illinois 62764. Telephone number (217) 785-4611. Telefax number (217) 785-1524.
- (b) <u>CHANGES TO WORK</u>. Any deviation from the DBE condition-of-award or contract plans, specifications, or special provisions must be approved, in writing, by the Department as provided elsewhere in the Contract. The Contractor shall notify affected DBEs in writing of any changes in the scope of work which result in a reduction in the dollar amount condition-of-award to the contract. Where the revision includes work committed to a new DBE subcontractor, not previously involved in the project, then a Request for Approval of Subcontractor, Department form BC 260A or AER 260A, must be signed and submitted. If the commitment of work is in the form of additional tasks assigned to an existing subcontract, than a new Request for Approval of Subcontractor shall not be required. However, the Contractor must document efforts to assure that the existing DBE subcontractor is capable of performing the additional work and has agreed in writing to the change.

- (c) <u>SUBCONTRACT</u>. The Contractor must provide DBE subcontracts to IDOT upon request. Subcontractors shall ensure that all lower tier subcontracts or agreements with DBEs to supply labor or materials be performed in accordance with this Special Provision.
- (d) <u>ALTERNATIVE WORK METHODS</u>. In addition to the above requirements for reductions in the condition of award, additional requirements apply to the two cases of Contractorinitiated work substitution proposals. Where the contract allows alternate work methods which serve to delete or create underruns in condition of award DBE work, and the Contractor selects that alternate method or, where the Contractor proposes a substitute work method or material that serves to diminish or delete work committed to a DBE and replace it with other work, then the Contractor must demonstrate one of the following:
 - (1) That the replacement work will be performed by the same DBE (as long as the DBE is certified in the respective item of work) in a modification of the condition of award; or
 - (2) That the DBE is aware that its work will be deleted or will experience underruns and has agreed in writing to the change. If this occurs, the Contractor shall substitute other work of equivalent value to a certified DBE or provide documentation of good faith efforts to do so; or
 - (3) That the DBE is not capable of performing the replacement work or has declined to perform the work at a reasonable competitive price. If this occurs, the Contractor shall substitute other work of equivalent value to a certified DBE or provide documentation of good faith efforts to do so.

(e) <u>TERMINATION AND REPLACEMENT PROCEDURES</u>. The Contractor shall not terminate or replace a DBE listed on the approved Utilization Plan, or perform with other forces work designated for a listed DBE except as provided in this Special Provision. The Contractor shall utilize the specific DBEs listed to perform the work and supply the materials for which each is listed unless the Contractor obtains the Department's written consent as provided in subsection (a) of this part. Unless Department consent is provided for termination of a DBE subcontractor, the Contractor shall not be entitled to any payment for work or material unless it is performed or supplied by the DBE in the Utilization Plan.

As stated above, the Contractor shall not terminate or replace a DBE subcontractor listed in the approved Utilization Plan without prior written consent. This includes, but is not limited to, instances in which the Contractor seeks to perform work originally designated for a DBE subcontractor with its own forces or those of an affiliate, a non-DBE firm, or with another DBE firm. Written consent will be granted only if the Bureau of Small Business Enterprises agrees, for reasons stated in its concurrence document, that the Contractor has good cause to terminate or replace the DBE firm. Before transmitting to the Bureau of Small Business Enterprises any request to terminate and/or substitute a DBE subcontractor, the Contractor shall give notice in writing to the DBE subcontractor, with a copy to the Bureau, of its intent to request to terminate and/or substitute, and the reason for the request. The Contractor shall give the DBE five days to respond to the Contractor's notice. The DBE so notified shall advise the Bureau and the Contractor of the reasons, if any, why it objects to the proposed termination of its subcontract and why the Bureau should not approve the Contractor's action. If required in a particular case as a matter of public necessity, the Bureau may provide a response period shorter than five days.

For purposes of this paragraph, good cause includes the following circumstances:

- (1) The listed DBE subcontractor fails or refuses to execute a written contract;
- (2) The listed DBE subcontractor fails or refuses to perform the work of its subcontract in a way consistent with normal industry standards. Provided, however, that good cause does not exist if the failure or refusal of the DBE subcontractor to perform its work on the subcontract results from the bad faith or discriminatory action of the prime contractor;
- (3) The listed DBE subcontractor fails or refuses to meet the prime Contractor's reasonable, nondiscriminatory bond requirements;
- (4) The listed DBE subcontractor becomes bankrupt, insolvent, or exhibits credit unworthiness;
- (5) The listed DBE subcontractor is ineligible to work on public works projects because of suspension and debarment proceedings pursuant 2 CFR Parts 180, 215 and 1200 or applicable state law.

- (6) You have determined that the listed DBE subcontractor is not a responsible contractor;
- (7) The listed DBE subcontractor voluntarily withdraws from the projects and provides to you written notice of its withdrawal;
- (8) The listed DBE is ineligible to receive DBE credit for the type of work required;
- (9) A DBE owner dies or becomes disabled with the result that the listed DBE subcontractor is unable to complete its work on the contract;
- (10) Other documented good cause that compels the termination of the DBE subcontractor. Provided, that good cause does not exist if the prime Contractor seeks to terminate a DBE it relied upon to obtain the contract so that the prime Contractor can self-perform the work for which the DBE contractor was engaged or so that the prime Contractor can substitute another DBE or non-DBE contractor after contract award.

When a DBE is terminated, or fails to complete its work on the Contract for any reason the Contractor shall make a good faith effort to find another DBE to substitute for the original DBE to perform at least the same amount of work under the contract as the terminated DBE to the extent needed to meet the established Contract goal. The good faith efforts shall be documented by the Contractor. If the Department requests documentation under this provision, the Contractor shall submit the documentation within seven days, which may be extended for an additional seven days if necessary at the request of the Contractor. The Department shall provide a written determination to the Contractor stating whether or not good faith efforts have been demonstrated.

(f) PAYMENT RECORDS. The Contractor shall maintain a record of payments for work performed to the DBE participants. The records shall be made available to the Department for inspection upon request. After the performance of the final item of work or delivery of material by a DBE and final payment therefore to the DBE by the Contractor, but not later than thirty calendar days after payment has been made by the Department to the Contractor for such work or material, the Contractor shall submit a DBE Payment Agreement on Department form SBE 2115 to the Resident Engineer. If full and final payment has not been made to the DBE, the DBE Payment Agreement shall indicate whether a disagreement as to the payment required exists between the Contractor and the DBE or if the Contractor believes that the work has not been satisfactorily completed. If the Contractor does not have the full amount of work indicated in the Utilization Plan performed by the DBE companies indicated in the Utilization Plan and after good faith efforts are reviewed, the Department may deduct from contract payments to the Contractor the amount of the goal not achieved as liquidated and ascertained damages. The Contractor may request an administrative reconsideration of any amount deducted as damages pursuant to subsection (h) of this part.

- (g) <u>ENFORCEMENT</u>. The Department reserves the right to withhold payment to the Contractor to enforce the provisions of this Special Provision. Final payment shall not be made on the contract until such time as the Contractor submits sufficient documentation demonstrating achievement of the goal in accordance with this Special Provision or after liquidated damages have been determined and collected.
- (h) <u>RECONSIDERATION</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the contract, including but not limited to Article 109.09 of the Standard Specifications, the Contractor my request administrative reconsideration of a decision to deduct the amount of the goal not achieved as liquidated damages. A request to reconsider shall be delivered to the Contract Compliance Section and shall be handled and considered in the same manner as set forth in paragraph (c) of "Good Faith Effort Procedures" of this Special Provision, except a final decision that a good faith effort was not made during contract performance to achieve the goal agreed to in the Utilization Plan shall be the final administrative decision of the Department. The result of the reconsideration process is not administratively appealable to the U.S. Department of Transportation.

PORTABLE CHANGEABLE MESSAGE SIGNS (BDE)

Effective: November 1, 2016

Revised: April 1, 2017

Revise the second paragraph of Article 701.20(h) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"For all other portable changeable message signs, this work will be paid for at the contract unit price per calendar day for each sign as CHANGEABLE MESSAGE SIGN."

Revise this second sentence of the first paragraph of Article 1106.02(i) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"The message panel shall be a minimum of 7 ft (2.1 m) above the edge of pavement in urban areas and a minimum of 5 ft (1.5 m) above the edge of pavement in rural areas, present a level appearance, and be capable of displaying up to eight characters in each of three lines at a time."

PROGRESS PAYMENTS (BDE)

Effective: November 2, 2013

Revise Article 109.07(a) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"(a) Progress Payments. At least once each month, the Engineer will make a written estimate of the quantity of work performed in accordance with the contract, and the value thereof at the contract unit prices. The amount of the estimate approved as due for payment will be vouchered by the Department and presented to the State Comptroller for payment. No amount less than \$1000.00 will be approved for payment other than the final payment.

Progress payments may be reduced by liens filed pursuant to Section 23(c) of the Mechanics' Lien Act, 770 ILCS 60/23(c).

If a Contractor or subcontractor has defaulted on a loan issued under the Department's Disadvantaged Business Revolving Loan Program (20 ILCS 2705/2705-610), progress payments may be reduced pursuant to the terms of that loan agreement. In such cases, the amount of the estimate related to the work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor, in default of the loan agreement, will be offset, in whole or in part, and vouchered by the Department to the Working Capital Revolving Fund or designated escrow account. Payment for the work shall be considered as issued and received by the Contractor or subcontractor on the date of the offset voucher. Further, the amount of the offset voucher shall be a credit against the Department's obligation to pay the Contractor, the Contractor's obligation to pay the subcontractor, and the Contractor's or subcontractor's total loan indebtedness to the Department. The offset shall continue until such time as the entire loan indebtedness is satisfied. The Department will notify the Contractor and Fund Control Agent in a timely manner of such offset. The Contractor or subcontractor shall not be entitled to additional payment in consideration of the offset.

The failure to perform any requirement, obligation, or term of the contract by the Contractor shall be reason for withholding any progress payments until the Department determines that compliance has been achieved."

SPEED DISPLAY TRAILER (BDE)

Effective: April 2, 2014

Revised: January 1, 2017

Revise the third paragraph of Article 701.11 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"When not being utilized to inform and direct traffic, sign trailers, speed display trailers, arrow boards, and portable changeable message boards shall be treated as nonoperating equipment."

Add the following to Article 701.15 of the Standard Specifications:

"(m) Speed Display Trailer. A speed display trailer is used to enhance safety of the traveling public and workers in work zones by alerting drivers of their speed, thus deterring them from driving above the posted work zone speed limit."

Add the following to Article 701.20 of the Standard Specifications:

"(k) When speed display trailers are shown on the Standard, this work will not be paid for separately but shall be considered as included in the cost of the Standard.

For all other speed display trailers, this work will be paid for at the contract unit price per calendar month or fraction thereof for each trailer as SPEED DISPLAY TRAILER."

Add the following to Article 1106.02 of the Standard Specifications:

"(o) Speed Display Trailer. The speed display trailer shall consist of a LED speed indicator display with self-contained, one-direction radar mounted on an orange see-through trailer. The height of the display and radar shall be such that it will function and be visible when located behind concrete barrier.

The speed measurement shall be by radar and provide a minimum detection distance of 1000 ft (300 m). The radar shall have an accuracy of ± 1 mile per hour.

The speed indicator display shall face approaching traffic and shall have a sign legend of "YOUR SPEED" immediately above or below the speed display. The sign letters shall be between 5 and 8 in. (125 and 200 mm) in height. The digital speed display shall show two digits (00 to 99) in mph. The color of the changeable message legend shall be a yellow legend on a black background. The minimum height of the numerals shall be 18 in. (450 mm), and the nominal legibility distance shall be at least 750 ft (250 m).

The speed indicator display shall be equipped with a violation alert that flashes the displayed detected speed when the work zone posted speed limit is exceeded. The speed indicator shall have a maximum speed cutoff. On roadway facilities with a normal posted speed limit greater than or equal to 45 mph, the detected speeds of vehicles traveling more than 25 mph over the work zone speed limit shall not be displayed. On facilities with normal posted speed limit of less than 45 mph, the detected speeds of vehicles traveling more than 15 mph over the work zone speeds limit shall not be displayed. On facilities with normal posted speed limit of less than 45 mph, the detected speeds of vehicles traveling more than 15 mph over the work zone speeds limit shall not be displayed. On any roadway facility if detected speeds are less than 25 mph, they shall not be displayed. The display shall include automatic dimming for nighttime operation.

The speed indicator measurement and display functions shall be equipped with the power supply capable of providing 24 hours of uninterrupted service."

WEEKLY DBE TRUCKING REPORTS (BDE)

Effective: June 2, 2012

Revised: April 2, 2015

The Contractor shall submit a weekly report of Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) trucks hired by the Contractor or subcontractors (i.e. not owned by the Contractor or subcontractors) that are used for DBE goal credit.

The report shall be submitted to the Engineer on Department form "SBE 723" within ten business days following the reporting period. The reporting period shall be Monday through Sunday for each week reportable trucking activities occur.

Any costs associated with providing weekly DBE trucking reports shall be considered as included in the contract unit prices bid for the various items of work involved and no additional compensation will be allowed.

WORKING DAYS (BDE)

Effective: January 1, 2002

The Contractor shall complete the work within <u>70</u> working days.

CONTROLLER SOFTWARE REQUIREMENTS

The traffic signal controller manufacturers approved for use in District 5 are Siemens, Intelight, and Econolite. The traffic signal controllers supplied under this contract shall be the latest model of the respective manufacturer that are compatible with NEMA TS1 controller cabinets. They shall be equipped with the latest proprietary software and NTCIP compliant software available from the manufacturer. The controller shall comply with all parts of Article 1073.01 of the Standard Specifications.

The contractor shall provide to the Department a licensed copy of the latest ATMS software produced by the controller manufacturer. The software shall be able to provide remote communication to the traffic signal controllers via ethernet or serial connection from the IDOT District 5 office or any local agencies maintaining the signals for District 5. The software shall provide full upload/download capabilities. The software shall continuously monitor the signal controller for alarms. The software shall be capable of generating e-mails to remote users in response to user defined alarms.

The software shall be licensed to IDOT District 5. The license shall provide for communication to 300 traffic signal controllers for up to 10 users and 10 client machines in addition to the server computer that the program will reside on. All technical support and software upgrades shall be provided to IDOT District 5 for a period of 10 years following the acceptance of the contract.

The software shall be functioning properly prior to any of the traffic signal controllers being installed in the field.

This work shall be considered as included in the applicable traffic signal controller pay items and no additional compensation will be allowed.

CONCRETE MIX DESIGN – DEPARTMENT PROVIDED (BDE)

Effective: January 1, 2012

Revised: April 1, 2016

For the concrete mix design requirements in Article 1020.05(a) of the Standard Specifications, the Contractor has the option to request the Engineer determine mix design material proportions for Class PV, PP, RR, BS, DS, SC, and SI concrete. A single mix design for each class of concrete will be provided. Acceptance by the Contractor to use the mix design developed by the Engineer shall not relieve the Contractor from meeting specification requirements.

PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE SIDEWALK (BDE)

Effective: August 1, 2017

Revise the first paragraph of Article 424.12 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"424.12 Method of Measurement. This work will be measured for payment in place and the area computed in square feet (square meters). Curb ramps, including side curbs and side flares, will be measured for payment as sidewalk. No deduction will be made for detectable warnings located within the ramp."

REVISIONS TO THE ILLINOIS PREVAILING WAGE RATES

The Prevailing rates of wages are included in the Contract proposals which are subject to Check Sheet #5 of the Supplemental Specifications and Recurring Special Provisions. The rates have been ascertained and certified by the Illinois Department of Labor for the locality in which the work is to be performed and for each craft or type of work or mechanic needed to execute the work of the Contract. As required by Prevailing Wage Act (820 ILCS 130/0.01, et seq.) and Check Sheet #5 of the Contract, not less than the rates of wages ascertained by the Illinois Department of Labor and as revised during the performance of a Contract shall be paid to all laborers, workers and mechanics performing work under the Contract. Post the scale of wages in a prominent and easily accessible place at the site of work.

If the Illinois Department of Labor revises the prevailing rates of wages to be paid as listed in the specification of rates, the contractor shall post the revised rates of wages and shall pay not less than the revised rates of wages. Current wage rate information shall be obtained by visiting the Illinois Department of Labor web site at http://www.state.il.us/agency/idol/ or by calling 312-793-2814. It is the responsibility of the contractor to review the rates applicable to the work of the contract at regular intervals in order to insure the timely payment of current rates. Provision of this information to the contractor by means of the Illinois Department of Labor web site satisfies the notification of revisions by the Department to the contractor pursuant to the Act, and the contractor agrees that no additional notice is required. The contractor shall notify each of its subcontractors of the revised rates of wages.